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AREA 2 FORUM Tuesday, 6 September 2005

 
AGENDA 

   
1. APOLOGIES  
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 To notify the Chairman of any items that appear later in the agenda in which you 

may have an interest.  
 

3. MINUTES  
 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on 21st June 

2005. (Pages 1 - 4) 
 

4. POLICE REPORT  
 A representative of Ferryhill Police will attend the meeting to give a report of 

crime statistics and initiatives in the area.  
 

5. SEDGEFIELD PRIMARY CARE TRUST  
 A representative of Sedgefield Primary Care Trust will attend the meeting to give 

an update on local health matters and performance figures.  
 

6. CHURCH LANE CAR PARK, FERRYHILL  
 To consider the attached report of the Head of Strategy and Regeneration, which 

addresses a number of problems that have been associated with the above car 
park. (Pages 5 - 58) 
 

7. QUESTIONS  
 The Chairman will take questions from the floor  

 
8. DATE OF NEXT MEETING  
 1st November 2005 at 6.30 p.m. at Chilton and Windlestone Community College.  

 
9. ANY OTHER ITEMS WHICH THE CHAIRMAN DECIDES ARE URGENT  
 Members are respectfully requested to give the Chief Executive Officer notice of 

items they would wish to raise under the heading not later than 12 noon on the 
day preceding the meeting, in order that consultation may take place with the 
Chairman who will determine whether the item will be accepted.  
  
 

 N. Vaulks
Chief Executive Officer

Council Offices 
SPENNYMOOR 
26th August 2005 

 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 
Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection in relation to this Agenda and associated papers should contact 
Miss S. Billingham Tel 01388 816166 Ext 4240 
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Distribution List 
 
Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. C. Potts (Chairman)  
Councillor Mrs. K. Conroy  (Vice-Chairman) and 
 
Councillors B.F. Avery J.P., T.F. Forrest, J.E. Higgin,  
A. Hodgson, B. Meek, G. Morgan, D.A. Newell, R. A. Patchett and  
Ms. M. Predki  
 
Durham County Council 
Councillor G. Porter 
Councillor C. Magee 
 
Bishop Middleham Parish Council 
Councillor Mr. L. Muncaster 
Councillor Mr. V. Cook 
 
Chilton Parish Council 
Councillor J. Lee 
Councillor V. Collinson 
 
Ferryhill Town Council 
Councillor J. Chaplin  
Councillor A. Denton 
Mrs. P. Crathorne  
 
Cornforth Parish Council 
Councillor A. Denholm  
Councillor L. Ord 
 
Castles Residents Association 
Mrs. C. Hall 
 
Lakes Residents Association 
Mrs. V. Birchall 
 
Chilton- West Residents Association 
Mr. P. Crawforth 
 
Ferryhill Station and Chilton Lane Residents Association 
Mrs. G. Hall 
 
Dean Bank Residents Association 
B. Rutherford 
 
Cornforth Partnership 
Mr. R.A. Sunman 
 
Police 
Inspector G. Docherty 
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Sergeant Vincent 
 
 
Sedgefield Primary Care Trust 
Alyson Learmouth and Sylvia Slaughter 
 
Ferryhill Business and Enterprise College 
Mr. S. Gater 
 
CAVOS 
Chief Executive 
 
Community Network 
Anne Frizell 



SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
AREA 2 FORUM 

 
Dean Bank and Ferryhill 
Literary Institute 

 
Tuesday,  

21 June 2005 

 
Time: 6.30 p.m. 

 
 
Present: Councillor Mrs. C. Potts (Chairman) – Sedgefield Borough Council and  
 

Counciloor Mrs. K. Conroy – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor T.F. Forrest – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Counci;lor J.E. Higgin – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor G. Morgan – Sedgefield Borough Council 

 

Councillor M. Errington -    Chilton Town Council 
Councillor J. Lee -    Chilton Town Council 
Mrs. J. Weston -    Dean Bank residents Association 
Inspector  A. Green -    Durham Constabulary 
Sgt K. Vincent -    Durham Constabulary 
Councillor A. Denton -    Ferryhill Town Council 
Dr. A. Learmonth -    Sedgefield Primary Care Trust 
Mrs. S. Slaughter -    Sedgefield Primary Care Trust 

 
 

Apologies:  
 

Councillor B.F. Avery J.P. – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor A. Hodgson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor B. Meek – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor D.A. Newell – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor R.A. Patchett – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Ms. M. Predki 
Councillor G. Porter 

– Sedgefield Borough Council 
– Durham County Council 

 
 
 

AF(2)1/05 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Members had no interests to declare. 
 

AF(2)2/05 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 19th April 2005 were confirmed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. (For copy see file of Minutes). 
 

AF(2)3/05 POLICE REPORT 
Sergeant K. Vincent and Inspector A. Green were present at the meeting 
to give details of the crime figures and local initiatives for the area. 
 
Insp A. Green explained that he had recently taken up post to replace  
Insp Winship. He explained that he had been in service with Durham 
Constabulary for 15 years with an operational background. 
 
It was reported that the crime statistics for the area were as follows: - 
 

Item 3

Page 1



2 

 
 April 

 
May June 

Total No. of Crimes 103 156 99 
Dwelling Burglary 5 12 7 
Att. Burglary – Dwelling 0 3 2 
Burglary – Other 7 8 8 
Assaults 8 28 11 
Theft of Motor Vehicle 3 4 4 
Theft from Motor Vehicle 20 2 4 
Attempted Thefts from Motor 
Vehicles 

1 0 0 

Theft – General 20 36 17 
Drug/Substance Misuse 2 3 4 
Criminal Damage 20 58 43 
Youths Causing Annoyance 108 114 35 
Motorcycle Complaints 
(Total 2003 – 43) 
(Total 2004 – 73) 

20 16 4 

Total No. Of Incidents 624 745 447 
Total No. Of Arrest 52 30 46 
 
The Forum was given details of a number of operations and initiatives that 
were ongoing throughout the area. 
 
It was explained that a new PCSO had recently been appointed to assist 
the Beat Team and increase the numbers of patrols during the summer 
months to target any anti social behaviour. 
 
Members were also informed of the procedures for holding events on the 
public highway. It was explained that there was strict legislation that 
needed to be followed. Organisers should consult with Durham County 
Council, Durham Constabulary, Sedgefield Borough Council and a Traffic 
Management Company in order for the event to be carried out correctly 
and safely. 
 
Members expressed concern at the criminal damage that had been 
caused to a number of allotments, greenhouses and newly planted trees 
around the area. Sgt Vincent explained that the matter was being looked 
into and that the Town Council was considering the development of an 
allotment watch. 
 
Concerns were also raised regarding the number quad bikes that were 
being misused and what powers the police had. It was explained that the 
police would talk to the owners to deter them from using the bikes in public 
areas and that they also had powers to seize the bikes if their advice was 
not taken and registration documents were not provided. 
 
Cards detailing the new non-emergency contact number for the police 
were distributed to the Forum. 
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AF(2)4/05 SEDGEFIELD PRIMARY CARE TRUST 

Dr. A. Learmonth and Mrs. S. Slaughter were present at the meeting to 
provide an update on local health matters and performance figures. 
 
Detailed discussion was held regarding the progression of the Health Care 
Centre at Chilton. The Chairman of the Forum informed Members that she 
had received a letter from G. Wills, Chairman of Sedgefield Primary Care 
Trust to assure the Forum that the Health Care Centre would be 
developed and was constantly being reviewed. 
 
Mrs. S. Slaughter informed the Forum that funds had been released by the 
PCT in April to begin the process of purchasing the land. It was then 
agreed in May that the development was to be given the full go ahead. It 
was also explained that a feasibility study would be taking place in July to 
be completed in September and would consider all aspects of the 
development. Once that was complete a Business Case would be 
implemented to progress the development further. 
  
Members expressed concern at the length of time the development was 
taking, pointing out that there were still problems in making appointments 
with a doctor and that people were continuing to find it difficult if it was 
necessary for them to travel to Ferryhill.  
 
Dr Learmonth gave a presentation detailing the Director of Public Health 
Annual Report 2004/05 ‘The Health and Wellbeing of People in 
Sedgefield.’ Copies of which were distributed at the meeting.  
 
The presentation gave details of the Structure of the report, its 4 main 
aims, new features, the agencies who contributed to the development of 
the report, local statistical information and the priority areas.  
 
Dr. Learmonth distributed the Board Report, 9th June 2004 detailing 
performance figures, making specific reference to the problems in meeting 
the target for the ambulance response time. Questions were raised as to 
whether satellite navigation could be installed in the ambulances, and what 
ways local knowledge could be developed to aid in the response time 
improving. It was explained that all concerns and comments would be 
taken back to the relevant Officers at the PCT for consideration. 
 
It was also explained that the Local Delivery Plan 2005/2008 had been 
agreed. More information would be brought to the next meeting. 
 
Detailed discussion was also given to ways of improving services, the 
practice based commissioning service, the progress of the Integrated 
Teams and the investment that had been made in developing the services 
for those suffering from mental health problems. 
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AF(2)5/05 Local Strategic Partnership - Appointment Of Board Members and 
'Alternate' 
Consideration was given to a letter from the Local Strategic Partnership 
Board. (For copy see file of Minutes).  
 
It was agreed that Councillor A. Hodgson would continue to represent the 
Area 2 Forum at the Local Strategic Partnership Board and Councillor G. 
Morgan would continue in post as the alternate for the Area 2 Forum. 
 

AF(2)6/05 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
6th September 2005 at 6.30 p.m. at West Cornforth Community Centre. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 
Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Miss S. Billingham Tel 01388 816166 Ext 4240 
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REPORT TO AREA 2 
FORUM 

 
6th September 2005 

 
REPORT OF HEAD OF 

STRATEGY & 
REGENERATION 

 
CHURCH LANE CAR PARK, FERRYHILL 

  
1.0 SUMMARY 
1.1 Sedgefield Borough Council is the owner of Church Lane car park, 

Ferryhill. For some time now, there has been concern at the lack of 
usage of the Church Lane car park, which, the consensus is that, it is 
linked to the congregation of young people and ongoing reports of anti 
social behaviour.  

 
1.2 A number of potential solutions have been considered in the past, 

however, agreement about which option best addresses the problems 
without being detrimental to the amenity of local residents has been 
difficult to secure. 

 
1.3 The Borough Council wishes to consider the options in conjunction with 

residents and interested parties, with a view to implementing an 
improvement scheme during 2005/6. 

 
2.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 
2.1 In light of the information provided, the Area forum is requested to 

indicate its preferred option to address the problems associated with 
the Church Lane car park. 

 
3.0  BACKGROUND  
3.1 Ferryhill Town Council has conducted a consultation exercise, with 

those residents surrounding the Church Lane car park in Ferryhill town 
centre, following complaints from residents regarding anti social 
behaviour and criminal damage to cars in that car park.  Ferryhill Town 
Council subsequently requested that the Borough Council take action 
to improve the security of the car park in Ferryhill town centre accessed 
from Church Lane. The Borough Council conducted a survey of spaces 
available within the Market Place car park and found that although the 
car park was busy at various times of the day there were a few spaces 
available for use. A summary of the responses to the Town Council’s 
survey is attached as Appendix 1, and the SBC survey details as 
Appendix 2. 
 

3.2 This car park is currently underused. It is reported that residents and 
potential users fear that their vehicles will be stolen or damaged while 
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parked, even for a short time, in this car park. This places pressure on 
the Market Place car park in Ferryhill during the day. The Church Lane 
car park is reluctantly used on Fridays when the weekly market 
occupies the Market Place car park. 
 

3.3 Complaints have been received by the Town Council from businesses 
and residents about perceived security/safety problems linked to 
youths congregating in the Church Lane car park. Businesses are also 
concerned that they are losing business because of the lack of usable 
parking spaces. The residents complain that town centre users park 
their vehicles in the residential areas if the Market Place car park is full 
rather than use the Church Lane car park. 

 
3.5 A number of options have been discussed, however, there is currently 

no consensus over the way forward. 
 
3.6 OPTIONS 

a. Improve the lighting. This option will discourage the use of the 
car park as a location for anti social behaviour by illuminating 
the activities of the youths congregating there. This does not 
increase natural surveillance but if used in conjunction with 
CCTV could improve conditions for residents. 

 
b. Reduce height of wall ad install railings. To reduce the height 

and install railings to the top of the wall will allow for natural 
surveillance of the car park by local residents thereby 
discouraging use of the car park by youths. Most responses to 
the Town Council’s survey state this is a good idea, although 
there is some concern by residents over the lack of police 
response to calls regarding anti social behaviour there.  

 
 

Although professional thought there would be, residents did not 
report that the intrusion of light into their homes from car 
headlights would be a problem. This is yet to be tested.  
 
There has been one response identifying the concern that 
youths currently sit on the car park wall and look into residents’ 
homes. Installation of railings on a reduced wall would solve this 
problem.  
 
The wall to the car park is a historic random rubble wall that 
leads to a listed building, St Luke’s Church. Bearing in mind that 
the wall is historic and has been repaired in the past, it does not 
have any structural problems, the character of the wall has not 
been removed. The wall itself is not listed, however, if it is 
reduced in size this will mean that as a random rubble wall it will 
be more costly to do, requiring expertise. 
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c. Installation of a CCTV camera. Most responses suggested that 
CCTV would be a popular option for residents viewing this as a 
panacea for the current problems being experienced. The cost 
of this option will include the installation of the equipment costs 
of monitoring and maintenance for which the Borough Council 
would be liable. This could mean this option is dependant on the 
Borough’s ability to accept the ongoing maintenance costs. 

 
The proximity of the CCTV camera to residential properties may 
contravene privacy legislation. This would need to be 
investigated.  
 

d. Do nothing. In light of the ongoing concerns from residents and 
other local people it is appears that there is a desire to see 
some form of improvement, and reduction in anti social 
behaviour.  As such the views of participants at the Area Forum 
will determine whether or not ‘To Do Nothing’ is a practicable 
option. 

  
4.0 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
4.1 The Regeneration Services Capital Programme budget allows spend 

up to a maximum of £20,000.   
 
4.2 Table 1 Options and associated approximate costings. 

Option Approximate Cost
a) Improve the lighting £5,000
b) Reduce the height of the wall and add railings £10,000
c) Install CCTV (NB future maintenance costs are 
not included) 

£18,000

d) Do Nothing (NB future maintenance costs are 
not included) 

£00.00

 
5.0 CONSULTATIONS 
5.1 Consultation has taken place with: residents, Ferryhill Town Council 

(results attached as Appendix 2), the Area 2 Forum, the Strategy and 
Regeneration Capital Programme Working Group. Once a decision has 
been made by the Area 2 Forum residents will be advised of the 
proposals and timescales for work to commence. 

 
6.0 OTHER MATERIAL CONSIDERATIONS 
6.1 The likely timescale for these works to be completed will be March 

2006 as considerations must include planning, and tendering 
processes. 

 
6.2 Each of the above options on their own are likely to improve the quality 

of life of local residents who are currently suffering from the anti social 
behaviour of the youths congregating in the car park thereby reducing 
crime in that locality. 
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7.0 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPLICATIONS 
7.1 The chosen option and associated works as part of the Strategy and 

Regeneration Services Capital Programme will be subject to the 
normal Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements. 

 
8.0 LIST OF APPENDICES 
8.1 Appendix 1 Summary of responses from residents conducted by 

Ferryhill Town Council. 
 
8.2 Appendix 2 Summary of survey conducted by Sedgefield Borough 

Council on the use of the Market Place Car Park.  
 
8.3 Appendix 3 Consultation responses from other stakeholders 

conducted by Ferryhill Town Council.  
------------------------------------------------------------ 

 
Contact Officer  Graham Wood Strategy and Regeneration 

Manager 
Telephone Number     01388 816166 Ext. 4205 
E-mail address      gwood@sedgefield.gov.uk  
 
Wards:    Ferryhill    
 
Key Decision Validation:  this is not a key decision  

  
Background Papers:  
 
Examination by Statutory Officers         
 
 Yes          Not 

Applicable 
 
1. The report has been examined by the Councils  

Head of the Paid Service or his representative 
 

  
 
2. The content has been examined by the Councils  

S.151 Officer or his representative 
 

  
 
3. The content has been examined by the Council’s    
      Monitoring Officer or his representative 
 

  
 
4. The report has been approved by Management 
Team 
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